LOUISIANA NAVAL WAR MEMORIAL COMMISSION

Minutes of Commission Meeting

October 11, 2018
4:00 p.m.
Members present:  
Richard Brandt
Franklin Foil

Robert Hawthorne
Joe Jenkins

Kyle Kennedy 
Henson Moore
Larry Muenzler

Robert Schilling
Leonard Sedlin 
Karen St. Cyr

Hans Sternberg

Members absent: 

C.J. Krueger
Homer Rodgers

Michael Vicari
John Wells

Roderick Wells

Others present:  
David Beard

Tim NesSmith

Andrew Daire
Pat Schilling
Call to order:  At 4:00 o’clock p.m. the meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Henson Moore, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Commissioner Jenkins.  
Agenda:  The Chairman announced that a quorum was present and asked if there were any additions or changes to the agenda. There were none so he proceeded to the business of the Commission.
Strategic Plan update. Commissioner Sedlin briefly reviewed the history of the plan and announced that the immediate task is to finalize a proposed 5 year budget requested by the Baton Rouge Area Foundation. The Executive Director, David Beard, and Commissioner Muenzler commented that one or more drafts have been prepared and studied but that more work needs to be done. The Chairman thanked the two of them and others who have been working on this very important project.

Membership in Museum. The Chairman explained that they recently received a mailing soliciting” membership” in the Museum. This is a consolidation and simplification of similar fundraising efforts in the past. He expects each Commissioner to contribute. We cannot expect others to contribute if all of the governing board does not contribute. This program is vital to the financial health of the Museum. David Beard complimented Tim NesSmith for a very nice speech he made at a recent meeting of the Inter Civic Club Council.
Nominating Committee report. The Chairman announced that Lane Drake has resigned so there is a vacancy on the Commission. He asked for suggestions and pointed out that although applications must be done online, we can make endorsements or comments to the Governor on applications. These should be coordinated with the application for maximum effectiveness. He then called on Commissioner Jenkins for a Nominating Committee report. Commissioner Jenkins announced that the committee will have nominations for officers ready for the next meeting. He also stated that the committee may well re-nominate one or more of the present officers who would be term-limited under the by-laws in which case he may also propose an amendment to the by-laws or other action by the Commission to permit such officers to continue to serve.
Future employee benefits package. David Beard briefly reviewed information from the hand-out packet giving general information about benefits packages typical of employees in organizations like ours. He explained that each of the present full-time staff has waived benefits for State employees because they either receive benefits through spouse employment or receive compensation sufficient to allow them to arrange independently for such benefits. This information is relevant because the 2018 budget may allow us to hire an additional full-time staff member to replace Christina who will be leaving at the end of the year to pursue a teaching opportunity in South Korea. This prompted discussion about the need for a development and/or marketing position and whether a development consultant might be a better way to go. The Chairman challenged the Executive Director to have a specific proposal ready to present to the Commission at its next meeting. David asked whether the judgment in the Civil Service lawsuit affects employee benefits. Commissioner Hawthorne explained that it only affects matters under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission which does not include employee benefits.
Foundation report. The Chairman reported that the foundation had a good re-organizational meeting last Saturday. General Bowden was present and agreed to serve as a Trustee. The Foundation plans to add additional trustees and is also actively soliciting funds pursuant to the Cooperative Endeavor Agreement. He reminded the Commission that pursuant to that agreement, the Foundation has given its mailing list for smaller contributions to the Commission for its “membership” and annual fund campaigns. The Foundation will concentrate on larger donations.
Financial report. The Chairman explained that earlier this year he asked new Commissioner Muenzler to chair the finance committee. He accepted this assignment and has worked with the staff on the standard financial reports in the packet. The Profit & Loss Statement comparing 2017 and 2018 engendered discussion of the movie income. Two other documents in the packet addressing that topic were explained in more detail. Commissioner Muenzler then turned attention to the Summary Profit and Loss Comparison and the Summary P & L vs Budget studies which are also in the packet. He expressed concern that they are not encouraging. Also, in the packet are several financial documents concerning the 2018 July 4th Spectacular. He then called attention to the Balance Sheet. Commissioner Hawthorne explained his work on the two large items under Long Term Liabilities. After consulting with ORM, he drafted a letter for the Chairman’s signature requesting that ORM eliminate the balance accumulated before 2015. If accepted, that would still leave us owning $56,032 for FYs 15 and 16. That letter was sent in August. We have not yet received a response. The OPEB liability is an actuarial computation of potential unfunded medical benefits for two retired employees. After several meetings with the Office of Group Benefits, he is convinced that there is nothing we can do about that item. Fortunately, it is recomputed every year and should go down in the near future because one retiree is no longer in the benefits program.
Budget. The packet includes a 5 year aspirational budget with an explanation of some of the changes. Each Commissioner was encouraged to submit suggestions so that an improved document can be approved at our next meeting and presented to the Baton Rouge Area Foundation.

Capital Expenditure Projects. The list of six projects previously approved was passed out. The Chairman made the following comments on each.

· Marine Hull Survey – still waiting on water level to recede.

· Window Graphics – details not yet ready. Will be presented at next meeting.

· Security Cameras – plans still being developed. Will be presented at next meeting.

· Gift Shop Renovations – not yet completed. Plan for remainder will be presented at the next meeting.

· Repainting the P-40 – not yet done. Projected cost will be presented for approval at the next meeting.

· Purchase of WWII light switches and similar items – On motion by Commissioner Brandt and seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, the Commission unanimously approved ordering the items specified by Tim NesSmith.

An item which should be added to the list is a project to better inform visitors what they are looking at as they visit different areas of the ship. The Commission seemed to fully back development of such a project. The Chairman commented that General Bowden made a comment to that effect at the Foundation meeting on Saturday.
Armistice Day event. David Beard announced that the speaker will be a Louisiana general officer who served under General Pershing in WWI. But, this speech will be after a ceremony hosted by the Louisiana Department of Veterans Affairs at their new memorial area on the Capitol grounds. Unfortunately, the ship model of the USS Louisiana will not be ready for display on Armistice Day. The Chairman expressed his disappointment at these changes in the plans as originally envisioned.
Cocktail Party. David Beard reminded the Commissioners of the cocktail party immediately after this meeting and urged all Commissioners to attend and mingle with those who have been invited to acquaint or re-acquaint themselves with the Museum. He explained that Dee Muenzler, Commissioner Muenzler’s wife, is a co-host and that added a number of names to the list of invitees.

HVAC update. Tim NesSmith reported that the new chillers, pumps, and controls have been installed which should be a huge improvement in operations and maintenance. The Chairman explained that the State paid for these improvements and that this is the first time the State has ever acknowledged any responsibility for the building. He explained that he has an understanding with Mark Moses in the Office of Facility Planning and Control that we will be responsible for normal day to day minor repairs and routine maintenance and upkeep and that the State will be responsible for major repairs and maintenance of the building. 
Executive Director’s report. A written report is in the packet. David Beard called attention to several items, including:

· A fundraising gala planned for May 2, 2019;
· The Marketing Plan in the packet should be reviewed carefully so it can be considered at the next Commission meeting.

Real Estate and Property holdings. Commissioner Hawthorne called attention to the summary document in the packet and pointed out that the only land we own is the 373’ tract from River Road to the River on which the building is located. The riverfront in front of the ship and a 35’ strip for the memorial plaza are leased from the City-Parish. In response to a question from Commissioner Foil, the Chairman explained that the building is owned by the Commission but was built with funds from a federal program which no longer exists.

Old Business.

· Commissioner Schilling suggested that the USS Kidd be designated a Purple Heart Ship. After a brief explanation of that designation, the Commission agreed without objection.
· Commissioner St. Cyr urged that we greatly increase our coordination with the LDVA in light of their new veterans’ memorial area on the Capitol grounds. The USS Kidd Museum should always be the center of patriotic activities in Baton Rouge.
New Business and Public comments. The Chairman asked if there was any new business or comments from those not on the Commission. There were none.
Adjournment:  The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 6:35 p.m.                               
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